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Issuance of Bicycle Licenses

In accordance with LBMC Section 10.50.030, bicycle licenses are issued every
Saturday and Sunday from 8:30 a.m. to 12:00 noon. Since Fire Department personnel
are not always available during these times, some residents have had difficulty in
purchasing licenses. In an effort to make purchasing a license more convenient, in
January 2011, the Parks, Recreation and Marine Department began offering licenses at
ten locations citywide. Bicycle licenses are also available at the Bikestation downtown,
and at Jones Bicycles in Belmont Shore. The City currently charges $3.00 for each new
bicycle license, and $3.00 for each license renewal.

Revenues and Expenditures

In FY 10, 2,600 new licenses were issued, and 3,047 renewals were obtained. The
revenue received from licenses and renewals in FY 10 totaled $16,941. When
considering the cost of staff time and the cost of the license and renewal stickers that
must be purchased from the State (approximately $3,000 in FY 10), the cost to
administer the bicycle license program greatly exceeds the revenues received.

Alternatives

There are four alternatives to current licensing practices. They are:

1. Make bicycle licenses voluntary and continue current licensing practices;

2. Make bicycle licenses voluntary, and administer and maintain a web-based
bicycle licensing and renewal program;

3. Continue to require bicycle licenses, and administer and maintain a web-based
bicycle licensing and renewal program;

4. Eliminate mandatory bicycle licensing and related enforcement efforts, and
encourage residents to register with the National Bike Registry or other online
registry service.

It is important to note that Alternatives 1, 2, and 3 will continue to require a City subsidy.

Recommendations

Given the costs to administer the current program or a web-based program, and the
relatively low rate of recovered bicycles returned to owners, staff recommends the City
eliminate mandatory licensing and enforcement. Staff also recommends that residents
be encouraged to register with the National Bike Registry or other online registry
service. Information about the National Bike Registry has been attached.

This matter was reviewed by Chief Assistant City Attorney Heather A. Mahood on
January 31, 2011 and by Budget Management Officer Victoria Bellon January 28,
2011.
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SUSTAINABILITY

The requirement to purchase and maintain a current bicycle license is generally not the
practice in cities that are considered bicycle-friendly. The requirement is often unknown
to many residents and visitors. It is believed that eliminating the City's requirement for
a bicycle license will encourage more people to ride their bicycles, thus reducing the
number of vehicle trips traveled in Long Beach.

FISCAL IMPACT

Eliminating the City's bicycle license program will refocus various staff to core services.

SUGGESTED ACTION

Approve recommendations.

Respectfully submitted,

MICHAEL . C NWAY
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS
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